

## Town of Surfside

# TOURIST BOARD MEETING MINUTES

March 1, 2021- 5:30 p.m.

### Opening Items:

### 1. Call to Order/Roll Call

The meeting was called to order by Chair Herman at 5:32 p.m.

Present:

Chair Lisa Herman

Vice Chair Eli Tourgeman Board Member Ian Mavorah Board Member Robert Lisman

Absent:

Board Member Clara Diaz-Leal

Also present:

Vice Mayor Tina Paul

Haydee Sera, Town Attorney Andrew Hyatt, Town Manager

Evelyn Herbello, Deputy Town Clerk

Malarie Dauginikas, Community Services & Public

Communications Director

Frank Trigueros, Tourism Manager

### 1. Agenda and Order of Business

Chair Herman advised the Board that the new iteration of the Farmer's Market will be starting back on March 7, 2021.

Chair Herman also spoke about the temporary art display at 9501 Harding Avenue, stating that the feedback has been very positive.

Tourism Manager Trigueros introduced Malarie Dauginikas as the new Community Services & Public Communications Director.

Community Services & Public Communications Director Dauginikas introduced herself and gave the Board a history of her background.

## 2. Approval of Meeting Minutes: January 4, 2021

A motion was made by Vice Chair Tourgeman to approve the January 4, 2021 Tourist Board Meeting Minutes, seconded by Board Member Mavorah. The motion carried with a 4-0 vote with Board Member Diaz-Leal absent.

Vice Chair Tourgeman commended Deputy Town Clerk Herbello for the way she does the minutes and the accuracy of the information.

#### 3. Resort Tax Collection

Tourism Manager Trigueros gave an update of the Resort Tax Collection for Q1 FY 2020-2021 and how it compares to previous years. He commented on the shrinking comparison differential percentage indicating that even though COVID was around during this time, things are moving in the right direction and the destination looks forward to a more active spring.

Vice Chair Tourgeman stated that the numbers are evolving positively despite the pandemic's impact.

## 4. Aeythr Agency: Recovery Plan Consideration - Turtle Walk Downtown Passport Campaign

Tourism Manager Trigueros gave an update and introduced the item.

Chair Herman asked if this has anything to do with the public relations item from before and if it has to go through an RFP process.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated it does not have anything to do with the previous public relations item. He stated that this agency has experience in working with similar campaigns and it is a separate pitch being presented to them. He stated that it does not need to go through the RFP process given the amount proposed.

Chair Herman asked to address this item once the representatives from Aeythr have logged into the meeting.

Tourism Manager Trigueros advised the Board that the representatives were not able to attend tonight's meeting and he will see if they can come to the next meeting.

### 5. Public Relations Media Budget

Tourism Manager Trigueros gave an update and introduced Rachel Pinzur from Pinzur Group.

Rachel Pinzur, Pinzur Group, gave a presentation and follow-up to a previous meeting and looked at a media hosting budget across the board including meals, airfare, entertainment etc. She covered past media visits and showed a couple of examples before going over the proposed amount for this year's budget.

Vice Chair Tourgeman asked if there are any possibilities of negotiating hosting fees like with the Four Seasons, as well as a special cost with the restaurants since they are promoting the businesses. He stated that a special rate was customary in the past.

Rachel Pinzur answered Vice Chair Tourgeman's question and noted that the rates displayed are substantially lower than what is typically paid by a regular tourist. As far as the restaurants, due to the pandemic, she recommends paying the restaurants given that they have already suffered great revenue loss this past year. She stated that they might be able to go back to renegotiate with some of the hotels.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated that in terms of the rates of the hotels, they do try to obtain the best rate possible each time around. Rates are not set in stone; they vary from opportunity to opportunity. The Town makes every possible attempt to secure the best deal. He spoke specifically about the Four Seasons and its popularity, adding that since it is not a very large hotel, it does not have any difficulty filling rooms and therefore it can afford to be extra selective with media rates and opportunities.

Rachel Pinzur stated that their goal is to stretch the budget as much as possible and they are working with the market.

Vice Chair Tourgeman asked how many restaurants in Surfside.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated that there are approximately 30 restaurants in Surfside.

Vice Chair Tourgeman asked out of the 30 restaurants are they any that would host this event.

Rachel Pinzur spoke regarding past visits and they would like to share the love by using different restaurants and there are some that are more willing and responsive than others.

Tourism Manager Trigueros advised the Board that there will be a Budget Amendment going before the Town Commission next week bring the recommendation to the Commission and get the budget approved.

### 6. Discussion Items:

## A. Destination Recovery Marketing Plan

Tourism Manager Trigueros gave an update and presentation to the Board. He started the presentation covering an environmental responsibility initiative to produce educational pamphlets and information letting the community know how we feel about beach respect in Surfside and best practices to keep it clean. Also covered was a welcome kit with sustainable items for new homeowners in Surfside. He stated that they are proposing \$6,000 for the branded items.

Vice Chair Tourgeman stated that he is fine with the educational materials and believes it will be a worthwhile expenditure. He is hesitant with the welcome gifts and does not believe spending \$6,000 but maybe lower that budget. He spoke regarding placing the eco-friendly pamphlet in the water bill.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated that they do not necessarily have to spend the full \$6.000.

Chair Herman asked if any of the restaurants could throw in some incentives in the welcome gift such as coupons.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated that would be a good idea and he will speak with the restaurants and businesses once the kit is ready.

Tourism Manager Trigueros showed a presentation on the different branded materials.

Board Member Mavorah asked if this is for every resident and open up a new account.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated that it would be with each new resident and when they open up a new account.

Tourism Manager Trigueros presented the Community Engagement and Destination Enhancements section using visual content. Proposed initiatives include Instagrammable spots, a new turtle fiberglass statue and more. He stated that anything placed on the path must meet all the wind restrictions per Miami Dade County Code. The budget for the new turtle is tentatively estimated at \$4,000 which factors in the sculpture plus potential decoration.

Vice Chair Tourgeman stated that they could approach Bay Harbor Elementary School for the children to decorate and paint the turtle.

Tourism Manager Trigueros continued with the presentation which proposed \$8,000 for video and photography. This would be to ensure that Surfside businesses have proper assets for digital listings. Another initiative presented included create a new, more visually-appealing template for a tourism newsletter/eblast.

Board Member Lisman asked what platform is used to send out the emails and will they make a template that is able to be updated. He stated that they should look into the other platforms.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated the platform used is Sitefinity; however, they have also looked at others including Mail Chimp and Constant Contact. The goal would be to increase partner participation and incentivize them with a new platform where they can share some of their specials.

Board Member Mavorah asked if this is only for smaller businesses and suggested also obtaining drone photography.

Tourism Manager Trigueros addressed the question from Board Member Mavorah and will look into drone photography.

Tourism Manager Trigueros continued with the presentation and webcams. He spoke regarding the Farmer's Market summer enhancement budget of \$3,000.

The conversation evolved into other ideas with Board Member Lisman suggesting possibly having a webcam to capture a turtle hatching.

Chair Herman stated that is a great idea, the hard part is finding the nest and figure out how to place the camera.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated that they would contact Code Compliance to determine the restrictions when it comes to the nests.

Tourism Manager Trigueros spoke regarding virtual trade shows and the suggested budgets and that most of the trade shows are taking place virtually.

Tourism Manager Trigueros summarized the item, initiatives and budget comparison from 2019/2020 and 2020/2021.

Chair Herman expressed support for the turtle fiberglass sculpture budget noting that she would like to see more sculptures.

Vice Chair Tourgeman asked as they go through the budget and past initiatives, how do they know that the operators and owners of these

businesses are aware of the efforts and how can we know that they are informed.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated that staff would look at which initiatives could possibly be executed first, then they would reach out to the businesses to inform them of potential opportunities they could take part in.

Board Member Lisman asked who would take care of the creative process moving forward.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated that Malarie will be taking over these duties given her experience with media and graphic design.

Board Member Mavorah commented on people not adhering to the rules of mask wearing along Harding Avenue which could impact tourism.

Tourism Manager Trigueros addressed the comments made by Board Member Mavorah and that the administration has looked at this and the Police Department is addressing this issue and are handing out masks.

Vice Mayor Paul advised the Board what the Town has been doing in regards to enforcing mask wearing, capacity restrictions in the businesses. She stated that if we have branded masks to give out at the Farmer's Market could be included in this proposal.

Board Member Mavorah stated that anything would be helpful and he would like for business owners to provide masks to unmasked customers as they enter the premises.

Vice Chair Tourgeman stated that the initiative that the Police Department along with the Town Manager when they stood on 95<sup>th</sup> Street, they would tell those that were not wearing masks to put them on and it worked. He would like to see that again. He stated that he noticed that most people disregard the masks when walking on Harding Avenue and would like to see an official enforcement again because it does work. He spoke regarding the idea that Vice Mayor Paul suggested of branded face masks to give away.

Board Member Lisman commented on some education they could do and stated that there is a lot of confusion with the mandate and some are not aware of the mandate and that is why many are disregarding the mask mandate. He stated that he agrees with Board Member Mavorah's suggestion of giving the businesses free masks to give to their customers who are not wearing.

Vice Mayor Paul also stated that they spoke with Senator Pizzo regarding this and that he stated that he was sending boxes of masks to the Town and

maybe they could give some of those masks to the businesses/restaurants to give out to their customers.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated that at the Farmer's Market they will have regular masks to give out since due to the time restraints they will not have time to get branded masks.

Chair Herman commented that at one point the Police Department handed out the shark design masks to the community earlier in the pandemic.

Further discussion took place among the Board Members regarding different possible branded masks and where that budget would come from.

Tourism Manager Trigueros addressed the question regarding where the funding would come from for the branding masks.

Chair Herman asked if they are still holding off on events.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated that they are holding off on events for right now.

Vice Chair Tourgeman asked regarding the new budget and it goes through the end of FY in September and asked what is the projected Tourism Tax collection.

Tourism Manager Trigueros stated that he will get with the Finance team to get the accurate amount and feels comfortable that they can cover this budget.

Vice Chair Tourgeman asked Tourism Manager Trigueros besides events what is missing in this new budget.

Tourism Manager Trigueros addressed the question by Vice Chair Tourgeman and having an inhouse staff member that is able to do a lot of the things needed that were done by an outside vendor helps in savings.

A motion was made by Vice Chair Tourgeman to recommend approval of the budget and budget amendment to the Town Commission for their approval, seconded by Board Member Mavorah. The motion carried with a 4-0 vote with Board Member Diaz-Leal absent.

### B. Next Meeting: Monday, April 5, 2021 at 5:30 p.m.

Tourism Manager Trigueros advised the Board members of the next meeting date being April 5, 2021 at 5:30 p.m.

## 7. Public Comment – 3-minute time limit each, please

There were no public speakers.

## 8. Adjournment

There being no further business to discuss before the Tourist Board, Vice Chair Tourgeman made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 6:49 p.m., seconded by Board Member Lisman. The motion carried with a 3-0 vote with Vice Chair Tourgeman and Board Member Diaz-Leal absent.

Respectfully submitted:

Accepted this \_\_\_\_day of \_\_

Attest:

Deputy Town Clerk